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It always amazes me how quickly fall rolls in and before we know it, itôs winter, Christmas, 

and the New Year!  Itôs an exciting time of year with two local judicial races going on, and 

itôs also sad to say goodbye to two well-respected and admired judges as they start a new 

chapter of sleeping in late, watching soap operas on the couch during the day, and traveling 

(or at least thatôs what I like to imagine retirement is like).  On behalf of the Thurston  

County Bar Association, I would like to sincerely thank the Honorable Judge Gary Tabor 

and the Honorable Judge Chris Wickham for their dedication and service to our local  

community.  Judge Tabor has dutifully served since 1996, and Judge Wickham has loyally 

served as a judge for 12 years and as a commissioner for 13 years prior to that.  I encourage 

each of you to attend their retirement celebration in early 2017, with more details to follow 

soon. 

 

While Iôve only appeared in front of Judge Tabor a handful of times, I had my very first trial 

in front of Judge Wickham, and have had the pleasure of appearing in front of him for a few 

other trials as well.  I believe each of us has an opportunity to learn from our judges by how 

they rule, their responses to our objections, and their overall demeanor in and out of the 

courtroom.  Iôve heard Judge Murphy tell new lawyers being sworn in that sheôs always 

happy to sit down with an attorney after a trial and give feedback.  New or old, I encourage 

all attorneys to take advantage of that opportunity ï Iôve done it myself and learned a lot of 

great tips and advice.  Retirement or 40+ hour work weeks, we should never stop learning 

and growing. 

And speaking of learning, the ñWords from the Wiseò 

for this edition come from Edward Earl Younglove III.  

ñUse a óto do listô and put the most difficult and  

important things first.ò  While I am a big fan of the 

checklist (it feels so good to cross things off) Iôve never 

strategized the order before, but it goes hand-in-hand 

with the past advice to make those phone calls you donôt 

want to make.  When youôre feeling overwhelmed 

checklists are a great way to relieve that stress and get 

your mind in order.   

 

Ed also offered ñIf you think a client is going to be particularly difficult, think 

twice.  You donôt have to take the case.ò  As a young lawyer starting my practice, I never 

said no to any case.  I was told it was part of building my practice.  I also learned the hard 

way that not all clients are pleasant, and in fact some are downright miserable to work with.  

As my practice has grown, Iôve gotten better at saying no, although Iôll be the first to admit I 

have not perfected this technique.  But the funny thing is, I always know.   

 

I know during the initial consult that the client is particularly difficult and that itôs not a case 

I should take, but I enjoy the challenge and take it anyway.  I also know that sometimes we 

feel pressure to take the case because we want to make sure our business stays strong.  But 

Ed is right ï you donôt have to take the case.  Other cases will come along, and turning 

down one case will not cause your practice to fail.  I can remember two occasions where I 

thought, ñDonôt take this case, Megan.ò  But I didnôt have the courage to say no, so instead, 

I doubled my advanced fee deposit.  Well guess what?  The particularly difficult clients in 

both of those cases paid it.  And it didnôt make my life any better, or my practice any  

stronger.  It just made me more miserable.  I often dream of leaving the law practice and 

moving to Hawaii and bumming it on the beach and it makes me think why Iôm not happy ï 

and itôs because of that one particularly difficult client.  Filing a notice of withdrawal is 

easy, and within 10 days it will feel just as good as your toes in the sand on the beach with a 

pina colada in hand (ok, maybe not that good, but you get the picture)!  Remember, you 

donôt have to take the case, but if you do, you donôt have to stay in it!   
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A View From the Bench 
 

 By Scott Ahlf 

Olympia Municipal Court Judge 
 

 

 

As judges, traditionally we have treated the people that appear in front us as case numbers, offenses, and claims.  

While this approach moves people through the system, it does not address the problems that individuals face and  

invariably, we get to see them again.  Thurston County District and Superior Courts have addressed this problem through 

their mental health, veterans, DUI, and drug courts.  In the Olympia Municipal Court, we hope to emulate those that have 

gone before us and hopefully better the lives of the individuals appearing in our court.  Therefore, I am excited to tell you 

about our Olympia Community Court.   

 

In January of 2016, we started hearing community court cases every Wednesday morning.  Community court 

takes a holistic approach to the sentencing of individual participants, rather than the traditional crime based sentencing.   

 

Traditionally, a convicted offender in municipal court would have their sentence imposed:  ordering them to stay 

out of a particular area or away from a person, pay a monetary penalty, and serve a jail sentence.  Often as part of the  

sentence, the offender would be told to complete a treatment program based upon the type of crime they committed.  

 

The community court differs significantly.  In the community court, the individual still enters a plea of guilty, but 

their sentence is deferred, giving them a chance to have the charge dismissed.  Prior to entering the plea, the individual 

goes through a risk/needs assessment.  The assessment gives us a better understanding of the actual needs of the  

individual, rather than what we think they need based upon their offense.   

 

For example, an individual charged with theft, traditionally would have a fine imposed, serve some jail time, and 

maybe be ordered to attend a consumer awareness class, so they may learn about the effects of their crime on the  

merchants.  With the community court assessment, we may find out that the reason they stole is because they have no 

money to buy food; so we have them meet with SeaMar to obtain food stamps.  They may have an untreated mental 

health or chemical dependency condition; so we get them signed up for medical insurance and have them evaluated  

immediately for treatment with SeaMar or Northwest Resources.   

 

For an individual charged with trespassing, we may find that the reason they were on someone elseôs property is 

because they do not have a home or a job.  So, with the community court process, we will set them up with housing with 

Sidewalk, education (including GED and high school diploma) with South Puget Sound Community College, and/or help 

them find a job with Pacific Mountain Workforce.  One of my favorite parts of the community court is that everybody in 

need of a job leaves community court with a resume.   

 

It makes it all worth it when you see the smile on a personôs face when they tell you they just received their high 

school diploma, obtained their license for the first time in 10 years, or started working again.  I have told several  

community court participants that I am selfish, because their successes make me feel good about my job.  If you have the 

urge to see lives change, take off your tie and jacket and visit us on a Wednesday morning for community court. 



 

 

THE LEGAL BRIEF 
PAGE  3 VOLUME 34, ISSUE 5 


